#### REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

The Regular Council Meeting was held on November 27, 2017 at 7:30 p.m. with Councilman Hare presiding in the absence of Council President Slavin. Council members present were Mr. Anderson, Mr. Sudler, Mr. Neil, Mr. Lewis, Mr. Polce, and Mr. Lindell. Mr. Cole was absent.

Staff members present were Police Chief Mailey, Ms. Peddicord, Mrs. Mitchell, Mr. Hugg, Fire Chief Carey, City Solicitor Rodriguez, and Mrs. McDowell. Mayor Christiansen was also present (departed at 7:39 p.m.).

#### **OPEN FORUM**

The Open Forum was held at 7:00 p.m., prior to commencement of the Official Council Meeting. Councilman Hare declared the Open Forum in session and reminded those present that Council was not in official session and could not take formal action.

There was no one present wishing to speak during the Open Forum.

The invocation was given by Bishop Thomas L. Holsey, followed by a moment of silence recognizing the passing of Councilman Cole's mother and Mr. Curt Raymond, Election Board member. The pledge of allegiance was led by Councilman Sudler.

#### AGENDA ADDITIONS/DELETIONS

Mr. Polce requested that item #6-A, Final Reading of Proposed Ordinance #2017-14 Amending Chapter 30 - Code of Conduct and Ethics Commission, and Appendix F - Fees and Fines, be deferred until the meeting of December 11, 2017 due to the absence of one of its sponsors, Mr. Slavin.

Mr. Neil moved for approval of the agenda, as amended. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lindell and unanimously carried.

Mr. Neil moved for approval of the Consent Agenda, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

ADOPTION OF MINUTES - REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING OF NOVEMBER 13, 2017 The Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting of November 13, 2017 were unanimously approved by motion of Mr. Neil, seconded by Mr. Lewis and bore the written approval of Mayor Christiansen.

#### PRESENTATION - CERTIFICATE OF CONGRATULATIONS - JEANINE KLEIMO

The City Clerk read the following Certificate of Congratulations into the record:

#### CERTIFICATE OF CONGRATULATIONS

presented to

Jeanine Kleimo

Ms. Jeanine Kleimo has been a tireless activist for affordable housing, an advocate for the homeless, and has given generously of her time, expertise, and leadership to help low-income households and underserved communities in Dover. In 1976, she founded the National Council on Agricultural Life and Labor Research (NCALL) in Dover, which offers affordable housing and community development programs for low-income residents. She served as NCALL's Executive Director through 1981 and has served on its Board of Directors for 30 years.

Ms. Kleimo founded the Dover Interfaith Mission for Housing in 2008 by bringing together religious institutions from across Dover to provide food, shelter, job training, and counseling for homeless men and is currently the Chair of this organization. She also serves as Chair of the Mayor's Blue Ribbon Task Force on Ending Homelessness and is the architect of its strategic plan.

On November 15, 2017, National Philanthropy Day, Ms. Kleimo received the Lifetime Achievement Award from the Association of Fundraising Professionals (AFP), which is presented to honor a unique individual who is universally seen as deserving. The City of Dover offers its sincere congratulations to Ms. Kleimo for receiving this prestigious award in recognition of her dedication and commitment to transforming the lives of many in the City of Dover and its surrounding communities.

On behalf of the Mayor, members of Council, and the citizens of the City of Dover, Mayor Christiansen presented the Certificate to Ms. Jeanine Kleimo. Ms. Kleimo stated that it was her honor to serve the City of Dover and that she thought they were making a difference. She advised that, just that day, they learned that they could get lockers to set up for the homeless. Ms. Kleimo advised that, day by day, they were making progress and it was a joy to see the results of that work and to work with the City.

Mr. Lewis noted that he had known Ms. Kleimo for many years and he congratulated her whole heartedly. He noted that she was a phenomenal individual and a great advocate for the homeless. Mr. Lewis stated that the award was well deserved.

# PRESENTATION - RECOGNITION OF SERVICE - COLONEL RICHARD E. SCRAFFORD, RET. - DOVER PUBLIC LIBRARY ADVISORY COMMISSION (MAY 1981 - JUNE 1984) AND HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION (APRIL 1998 - OCTOBER 2017)

On behalf of the Mayor and members of Council, Mayor Christiansen presented Colonel Richard E. Scrafford, Ret. with a Dover Cup in recognition of his service on the Dover Public Library Advisory Commission from May 1981 to June 1984 and the Historic District Commission from April 1998 to October 2017. He noted that there were certain people in the community, like Colonel Scrafford, who continue to show up whenever there is a tough job. Mayor Christiansen stated that Colonel Scrafford had served not only this community, but his Country and state for many years and thanked him for his continued service to the City.

Colonel Scrafford thanked the Mayor and Council for the recognition and for their patience in continuing with the Historic District Commission, noting that Dover's history is pretty significant and it is good for them to recognize and retain it. He thanked the members of the Historic District Commission and the Planning Staff, Dawn and Maretta in particular, who translated their English into real English.

## COUNCIL COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE REPORT - NOVEMBER 14, 2017

The Council Committee of the Whole met on November 14, 2017 at 6:00 p.m., with Council President Slavin presiding. Members of Council present were Mr. Anderson, Mr. Sudler, Mr. Neil, Mr. Cole, Mr. Polce, Mr. Hare, and Mr. Lindell. Mr. Lewis was absent. Mayor Christiansen was also present (departed at 6:33 p.m. and returned at 6:34 p.m.). Civilian members present for their Committee meetings were Mr. Caldwell and Dr. Warfield (*Parks, Recreation, and Community Enhancement*), and Mr. Shevock and Dr. Stewart (*Legislative, Finance, and Administration*).

The Committee amended the agenda to change the order of the committees, as follows: Legislative, Finance, and Administration Committee; Parks, Recreation, and Community Enhancement Committee; and Utility Committee.

#### LEGISLATIVE, FINANCE, AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE

The Legislative, Finance, and Administration Committee met with Chairman Hare presiding.

## <u>Discussion - Development of Procedures/Policies for Council Community Enhancement Fund Expenditures</u>

Mr. Lindell stated that he had requested the discussion of this matter because he had received concerns from several constituents over approximately the past two (2) months regarding the use of community enhancement funds. He stated that some people who had talked to him felt that it is the people's money and did not think there should be big checks and things like that when it comes to donating money.

Referring to checks and balances in regard to the use of the community enhancement funds, Mr. Lindell stated that Mrs. Donna Mitchell, Acting City Manager, has had a standard that she has been using; however, he explained that he is interested in drafting set rules that will apply to Council. He noted that he had not spent any of his community enhancement funds because he wants to make sure that there are set guidelines for each member and that they are consistent. Mr. Lindell noted that his common sense may be different than someone else's common sense; however, he thought that members need to maintain some consistency and be proactive in regard to setting some type of policy. He stated that he was willing to draft a policy, noting that he would be laid up for the next few weeks and would have plenty of time to work on it. Mr. Lindell explained that he wanted to solicit some discussion as far as ideas or anything that should be included.

Mr. Slavin thanked Mr. Lindell for agreeing to take this on. As a matter of context, he reminded members that these funds were created to provide Council the ability to spend within the districts in which they live for improvements, for example, to a park, roadway, etc. Mr. Slavin noted that when members opened this up, they knew that they were going to have to see how it went, and he thought that they now knew

and should probably develop some procedures in regard to what is and is not acceptable. He stated that he did not think that anything had been out of bounds to date but that it is better to be proactive.

Mr. Slavin reminded members that part of this was driven by a complaint from various members of Council who felt that the budget process was the last moment for the next 364 days where they could direct projects within their districts, and this was a way of giving them a toe hold to help things out. He noted that a good example would be speed enforcement in neighborhoods and the need for a detection sign, explaining that these funds would provide members with the ability to contribute along with a legislator and other City funds to make sure that this happens.

Mr. Anderson stated that he agreed with Mr. Slavin that the funds have been spent well and there have not been any abuses; however, he also agreed with Mr. Lindell that there are no guidelines in writing, and it was the intention of members to develop those. Mr. Anderson indicated that a good place to start would be to determine what the understood procedures and guidelines are that members and staff have been operating under, as Mrs. Mitchell and Mrs. Traci McDowell, City Clerk, see them. Responding, Mrs. Mitchell explained that, for the most part, she has been requiring a receipt for reimbursement, where possible, when the request is not a straight donation. For example, she stated that the Fire Department was buying equipment and asked to have money contributed toward that equipment and a receipt was requested for the purchase of the equipment and the City then reimbursed them. Mrs. Mitchell stated that some requests have also been for partial contributions that have not covered 100% of the cost of a purchase. She stated that she thought that Mr. Slavin's example regarding speed enforcement signs in the neighborhoods and asking a legislator to help with community transportation funding (CTF) would be a terrific example of what Council's community enhancement funds would go toward.

Mrs. Mitchell reiterated that the policy has been to try to follow a reimbursement, explaining that the City requests other organizations it helps to provide receipts as well. She indicated that the City's Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds are all predicated on providing the accounting records to show that they spent the money to give them the reimbursement, noting that some of these funds are allocated to the Interfaith Mission for Housing. Mrs. Mitchell explained that since this was the way CDBG funds are handled, she was trying to handle the community enhancement funds the same way; however, not everything falls under that, for example, straight donations, like when Mr. Sudler had the park event. She stated her understanding that the funds are supposed to be for community organizations or helping in a member's district, and that is what she has tried to follow.

Mr. Anderson noted that different community organizations often provide a lot of help to organizations within the City. He indicated that it is important for members to know the community organizations, explaining that the YMCA had sponsored an organization that was based in the Fourth District when there was not a facility large

enough to hold their event, and although the YMCA is only about 1,000 feet outside the District, it is within the City and the people who participated were from the Fourth District.

Mr. Sudler stated that his concern is the restriction of limiting the discretionary funds to one (1) district, noting that when he first became a councilperson, Mayor Christiansen advised him that "We all serve the City of Dover. It doesn't matter what district we represent. We all represent the City of Dover." Mr. Sudler stated that he believed that there does need be guidelines; however, he would like to see that if a councilperson wants to spend discretionary funds in the guidelines of the usage or ordinance for the City of Dover, it would be okay to assist someone else in another District with a project. He explained that he does not want to see a restriction to only one (1) district. In response to Mr. Sudler, Mrs. Mitchell stated her recollection that in the motion that was made for these discretionary funds, the intent was for each Council member to be able to use that money for their District, so that was the guideline being followed. She indicated that Mr. Sudler raised a good point regarding use of the funds by district or City-wide, and noted that some of the community organizations cross over from the City to the County. Mrs. Mitchell stated that she thought this was something that Mr. Lindell may be able to address in what he had volunteered to do.

Mayor Christiansen stated that he concurred with the intent of Mr. Lindell's efforts to formulate policies that are site specific to these funds; however, he also agreed with Mr. Sudler's thoughts and suggested that it may be something for members to consider. He noted that there are many worthy causes throughout the entire City that may be beneficial to some funding from any or all of the members of Council.

Mr. Lindell asked, for clarification, if Mr. Sudler was fine with spending money within City limits, not necessarily District bound. Responding, Mr. Sudler stated that he would be in agreement with that, as long as it is in the City limits.

Mrs. Mitchell noted that she did not know whether the girl scout troop that was giving out bags earlier this year was from within the City or not. She did not necessarily think that community organizations have to be in City limits, but explained that if that is something that needs to be cleared up, this was the time for clarification.

Mr. Slavin stated that he concurred with Mr. Sudler, noting that he thought that the districts themselves are kind of artificial boundaries for this purpose. He explained that they are good boundaries for election purposes but once members get on as a council, it is helpful to look across the Council districts and help others out.

Mr. Anderson noted that he agreed with Mr. Slavin and, referring to Mrs. Mitchell's comment, he stated that he also wanted to make sure that it was clear that it is about services for the people in the City, not necessarily organizations that are in the City. He explained, for instance, that one (1) of the major service points for The People's

Place is in the City; however, their checks are sent to Milford. Mr. Anderson stated that he wanted to make sure that it is clear that the purpose matters and who they are trying to serve.

Mr. Lindell asked, for clarification, if Mr. Anderson was saying that the funds are to be used within City limits and as long as there is a demonstrable ability that the citizens of Dover are benefitting, the organization may be outside of City limits. Mr. Anderson responded that the project should benefit the people in the City.

Mr. Neil stated that he is kind of stingy with this money because it is the taxpayers' money and he is not going to be lavish with anybody. He advised that he did make a contribution to the organization within the Dover Air Force Base for the open house because he thought that was seed money to help people come here and have it grow. Mr. Neil stated that he had also donated money from this source to a scholarship program, in the amount of \$100. He explained that he does not think that he has to spend all of that money simply because it is there, noting that he did not spend it all last year. Mr. Neil asked members to keep that in mind. He stated that it is not members' money, noting that they are using it to enhance something or somebody that is going to be beneficial for the City or to protect a group of people, etc.

Mr. Anderson asked Mrs. Traci McDowell, City Clerk, what the current procedures are for accessing the money. Responding, Mrs. McDowell advised that currently City Clerk's Office staff looks for written documentation that members, in fact, do want to donate or contribute to a cause or event. She stated that the City likes to get the receipts in advance; however, there are situations where organizations do not have the funds in advance to make a purchase. For example, she explained that the Dover High ROTC did not have the funds in advance, so the City processed the payment before they made the purchase. Mr. Anderson indicated that this information would make it easier when drafting the procedure.

The Committee recommended that Council authorize Mr. Lindell to prepare a first draft of the Committee's ideas for approval during a future meeting of the Council Committee of the Whole/Legislative, Finance, and Administration Committee.

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for approval of the Committee's recommendation, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

## PARKS, RECREATION, AND COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT COMMITTEE

The Parks, Recreation, and Community Enhancement Committee met with Chairman Sudler presiding.

#### Landbanks (Sue Harris)

Ms. Sue Harris, 241 Pine Street, reviewed a presentation entitled "Land Banking...What, Who, Why and How". She also provided an article, entitled "What

is a Land Bank" by Dan Kildee, Co-Founder and President, and Amy Hovey, Co-Founder and Senior Vice-President, Center for Community Progress, and an Ordinance to authorize the execution of the Memorandum of Understanding and Annual Funding Agreement between the City of Wilmington and the Wilmington Neighborhood Conservancy Land Bank.

Mr. Slavin expressed appreciation to Ms. Harris for the time and effort she had put into this matter. He stated that when any issue comes forward, he asks himself three (3) questions: 1) "What is the problem we are trying to solve?", 2) "How is that problem being addressed now?", and 3) "What other entities are addressing the problem and why is this better?". Mr. Slavin asked Ms. Harris to address these questions. Responding, Ms. Harris indicated that the problem is a lack of affordable housing opportunities. She advised that subsidized housing is great; however, it is lacking and housing is needed that people can afford. Ms. Harris indicated that being able to come up with affordable housing would get rid of blight, which is not helping taxes or neighborhoods. She indicated that land banks could help turn properties around to become something very useful.

Mr. Slavin asked how the problem is being addressed now, noting that it seemed that there were four (4) or five (5) entities addressing it. Responding, Ms. Harris stated that everyone is doing the best that they can; however, efforts are hit and miss, scattered, and random, and coordination is needed. She advised that there is a need to go outside of the box, not looking at what has always worked but using new ideas and looking at things in a new way. Ms. Harris suggested such options as turning properties back into group housing, shared living situations, and micro-apartments. She stated that there used to be lots of opportunities for single dwelling units and expressed the need to go back to this since there is a real need for individual housing. Ms. Harris indicated that home ownership is being addressed in the area through Restoring Central Dover, etc.; however, a path to rental and affordable housing is missing in the plan. She noted that actionable steps are needed and she thought that land banking would be one (1) of those steps.

Mr. Slavin asked how the land bank alternative would be better and if it would be a replacement for other approaches, a coordination function, an additional approach, or a hybrid with the other programs. In response, Ms. Harris stated that she thought it would be all of these alternatives, noting that right now it is not being addressed. She indicated that there are a lot of properties at a standstill that no one knows what to do with and that zombie properties are tangled up in courts, probates, etc. Ms. Harris expressed the need to look at all the different angles.

Mr. Polce stated that this topic is of particular interest to him and indicated that he is always looking at economic vitality in Delaware communities. He advised that he remembered that Senator Townsend had created the initial statewide legislation with \$6M - \$10M enabling language, and noted that, unfortunately, this \$6M - \$10M enabling language would probably not be coming anytime soon with the fiscal climate of the State. Mr. Polce indicated that his colleagues in Wilmington had made

him aware of the \$2.125M initial investment from the City of Wilmington. He noted that approximately \$325,000 of that was consulting, so there was some reduction in that cost; nonetheless, it was a pretty hefty price tag. Mr. Polce expressed appreciation to Ms. Harris for bringing land banks to members' attention, stating that this would allow for conversation on how they can be creative in thinking about increasing the housing inventory and looking at potential ways to make housing affordable. Mr. Polce advised that his major concern was the price tag and cost of the initial investment.

Mr. Polce indicated that there are numerous grants available from the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD); however, he noted that little movement had been seen from HUD and more than \$1B had been cut from the federal government's budget under the current administration. He stated that he did not want to be pessimistic and wanted the conversation to go further. Mr. Polce indicated that he was looking forward to the conversation regarding the next item on the agenda, Plan for Housing Alternatives, and discussing how the less fortunate are treated and how to increase housing stock for individuals who are below the poverty line. He stated that there are ways to utilize community block grants from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in more creative ways and expressed the need to talk about access to behavioral health services in the brain health arena and a litany of approaches.

Mr. Polce asked if the City was positioned strategically for the initial up-front investment that it would have to undergo. Responding, Ms. Harris indicated that there had already been a lot of research, foundation, and private funding apart from the government. She noted that a lot of people are interested in this and funding would not all necessarily come back on the shoulders of the City.

Mr. Anderson asked if Ms. Harris had looked at other opportunities, such as evaluating a partnership with the County, community reinvestment funds, or other types of funding. Responding, Ms. Harris indicated that an entity that is created would certainly be able to look at these types of funding. She stated that she wants to present this matter to the County. Ms. Harris explained that the City and County are two (2) separate governmental foreclosing units, and the County is not supposed to encroach on City property matters; however, there can be agreements. Ms. Harris stated that the City and the County have all kinds of things happening with properties; however, she had not looked for that type of funding. She explained that she had applied for other types of funding; however, her organization is very new, and funding sources look at those without a background as if they have six (6) heads. Ms. Harris indicated that Port Hope, Inc. did not have any chance of getting the funding that Mr. Anderson suggested; however, there would be some credibility behind an organization that was doing something like creating entities.

In response to Mr. Anderson, Ms. Harris stated that funding is being lost to other areas of the State because there are not mechanisms in place here to accept money. Mr. Anderson noted that the First State Community Action Agency opened an office

here because all of the funding was going upstate, and this created another mechanism to obtain funding.

Mr. Neil advised that, as a veteran who had appeared at many Habitat for Humanity homes, he liked their system because somebody has to pay for a home. He indicated that, in essence, the City is doing what Ms. Harris had said, noting that Dover's existing approach is to combine with the National Council on Agricultural Life and Labor Research (NCALL) in trying to get derelict homes turned over to the City for back taxes. Mr. Neil stated that if land banking is viable, he would be in favor of it because Ms. Harris was right that there is not enough housing. He stated that the City deserves applause because it has done and will continue to do a terrific job combining with NCALL to make sure the people are there, and with Habitat for Humanity to make sure there is a lot of sweat equity going into the process.

Mr. Neil thanked Ms. Harris for bringing forward the idea of land banking, noting that he thought it has merit; however, he questioned whether it can be incorporated into what the City is already doing, which are a lot of the same things. Ms. Harris stated that she agreed, noting that she had worked on at least four (4) of the houses downtown and is always part of the Habitat for Humanity crew. She explained that not all homes go to home ownership and there is a population whose only hopes for their future will be rentals. Ms. Harris expressed her hope that the same kind of rehab could be done to upgrade rental property.

Mr. Polce advised that Syracuse has an interesting model with a robust land bank and requires roughly 50% of their stock inventory to be rental properties specifically micro-targeting those who are below the poverty line. He noted that 50% of their stock looks at first time home ownership, and they work in continuity with HUD on a lot of first-time home buying programs. Mr. Polce indicated that the status of HUD in a few months is unknown and expressed his hope that those programs and incentives will still be there for first-time home buyers.

In response to Mr. Sudler, Ms. Harris advised that she is not a member of the Mayor's Blue Ribbon Task Force to End Homelessness but attends all of their meetings. Mr. Sudler asked if Ms. Harris had thought about getting on the Task Force's agenda to propose partnering for this project. Responding, Ms. Harris indicated that she would like to present the idea of land banking to them, which could possibly be a piece of the entity that they are going to create or part of what they are doing. Ms. Harris noted that she does not have anything with which to partner and was just presenting the idea in hopes that it could be created. She advised that Port Hope would certainly be a part of this and noted that her organization is early in its creation.

Mr. Hare asked whether they were looking at something like what Habitat for Humanity and NCALL are doing to create affordable housing or at creating housing for the homeless. In response, Ms. Harris advised that the bottom line is affordable

housing. She noted that Habitat does affordable housing for home ownership, but something beyond that is needed and her organization is looking at rentals.

Mr. Hare noted that he had been hearing much about the homeless, and Ms. Harris stated that homeless individuals are only missing a home and wraparound services. Mr. Hare indicated that, in discussing affordable housing for the homeless, nothing is affordable if someone is not working. Responding, Ms. Harris indicated that this is a misnomer because very few people do not have some form of income if they are getting the services that they should. She explained that people are either disabled, and will get a disability check, or not disabled, and can work a little and create a little income. Ms. Harris stated that if they are too mentally or physically disabled to work, the government offers a safety net. She noted that many people who are left out in the streets appear to have no funds coming in because they have gotten into such a deep well that it is hard to get back into the stream of doctor appointments and meetings with social workers to get the food stamp cards or services they need. Ms. Harris advised that it is sometimes a lot easier for the homeless to stay where they are.

Ms. Harris advised that there are very few people who do not have an opportunity for at least a small amount of income and almost everyone can get at least a \$700 monthly minimum disability or Social Security check, and it is impossible to live on this amount in the City of Dover or anywhere. She indicated that those who are not disabled can work and straighten up. Ms. Harris noted that there will always be those who cannot be helped and have chosen not to be a part of society, but many more can be helped. She explained that someone who has a place that costs \$300 per month and receives a food stamp card can easily live on their own in a community and support themselves. Ms. Harris advised that this would not be a burden on the City, would be totally self-supporting, and would give these individuals a little self-esteem. She reiterated that, in Port Hope's view, almost everyone has an opportunity to have some income if they are given the services and help that they need.

Mr. Hare stated that he had spoken with two (2) unemployed individuals at an event where employers were present and offered to get them jobs where they would make \$10 per hour and receive a meal every day. He advised that when he told them the job was at a fast food place, they indicated that this was beneath them and they would not work there. Mr. Hare noted that these were the same people that members see in the Council Chambers all the time.

In response to Mr. Hare, Ms. Harris advised that you can fix a lot of things but you cannot fix stupid, and it was a shame that those who are seen all the time had become the face of the homeless. She informed members that there are quiet individuals who stay in their tents, come to the Hopes and Dreams Peer Resource Center in the daytime, and look for help at the Dover Interfaith Mission for Housing, and they are not seen so much. Ms. Harris advised that she wished members would get to know a lot more of the homeless people out there, noting that her organization would be happy to take members out there one day. Mr. Hare stated that he had gotten to know

quite a few homeless individuals. Ms. Harris indicated that she was afraid he had gotten to know the ones that had given him the wrong idea, and there were a lot more out there who are good rather than bad.

Ms. Harris stated that something had been mentioned about Port Hope becoming a partner; however, she explained that nobody could do anything until the City creates the ordinance, law, and resolution regarding land banking.

Mr. Anderson stated that the City had more than 450 vacant houses and easily qualified when this legislation passed. He noted that there had been a lot of private and public efforts and asked if the City's vacancy rates qualify for the 3% cutoff. Responding, Mr. David Hugg, Acting Director of Planning and Community Development, stated that, to the best of his knowledge, the City's vacancy rates, etc., are all such that the City would qualify. He advised that the vacancy rate is substantially above 3% and is more like 15%. Mr. Hugg reminded members that, in essence, the City has a land bank organization in action in Dover called the Downtown Dover Partnership (DDP), which, by its charter, is a 501(c)(3) with the authority to buy and transfer land to do those kinds of things. He noted that the DDP's focus is not as broad as what members were discussing; however, they had been a participant in some of the activities of Habitat, NCALL, and Milford Housing. Mr. Hugg stated that the DDP is a quasi-City organization that does not really operate under the City's name.

Mr. Anderson stated that, from his experience, the DDP is approximately 95% focused on the business side. Responding, Mr. Hugg advised that the DDP is focused primarily on commercial and other non-residential projects, which he thought may be part of its stated mission. He noted that the DDP had been involved in some housing-related projects and its Board would have to decide whether or not this entity would be appropriate for the City's charge. Mr. Hugg stated that the Town of Smyrna has a redevelopment authority that was set up under earlier State legislation that has the same kinds of powers and has invested in mixed residential/commercial projects. He indicated that this had not been an easy road and they probably do not qualify in the sense of the land bank discussion.

Responding to Mr. Anderson, Mr. Hugg advised that the initial funding for Smyrna's redevelopment corporation was obtained by transferring the fines and penalties from the vacant building ordinance to the redevelopment authority. He stated that this was the funding mechanism that allowed them to create a revolving loan fund, and a \$300,000 grant from the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) bankrolled some of their activities. Mr. Hugg indicated that the thinking was that fees and fines collected for a vacant building probably ought to be put toward removing that vacant building, with the idea that someday the fund would go to \$0.

Mr. Sudler stated that, as a housing rental professional, the only way he realistically saw someone being able to afford a \$300 rental cost would be to rent a room that has access to a common kitchen and bathroom area. He advised that, looking at the HUD

regulations, he thought that the amount for a one-bedroom unit would be at least \$850 with full utilities and as high as \$787 with partial utilities. Mr. Sudler stated that, from what he had seen, partial disability checks are approximately \$700 to \$800 and full disability from \$900 to a maximum of \$1,000. He noted that he did not know of any rental housing assistance program in the City, other than HUD public housing, where someone would pay \$200 or \$300, apart from federal or State programs. Mr. Sudler advised that he did not think any renter could afford to allow someone to stay in a one-bedroom apartment, house, or trailer for \$300. He indicated that a key issue was how to provide adequate housing for the homeless at a cost they can afford and suggested that Ms. Harris may want to try to address this moving forward.

Mr. Slavin stated that, as a member of the DDP speaking on his own behalf, he did not think the DDP is a good fit and would much rather see a separate entity created. He noted that the DDP's focus is in a particular geographic area of the City and members had heard that there was a need to have a spread of properties across the City. Mr. Slavin advised that this matter is not the DDP's concern, noting that the DDP had not brought it to members, who would have to convince the DDP that this is now part of their mission. Mr. Hugg indicated that he agreed and had mainly offered the DDP as an example of an organization in the City. Mr. Slavin stated that the structure of how the DDP operates is on the books; therefore, it would not take reinventing the wheel.

Mr. Slavin moved to recommend that the City Clerk prepare: 1) a packet of research materials, including existing ordinances for the DDP and other local governments, and distribute it to all members of Council as background, and 2) a draft ordinance based on that research for discussion at the February meeting of the Council Committee of the Whole/Parks, Recreation, Community Enhancement Committee. The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson.

In response to Mr. Hugg, Mr. Slavin clarified that the research materials and draft ordinance would be prepared by Mr. Hugg.

Responding to Mr. Sudler, Mr. Slavin stated that the objective of the ordinance would be to create a land bank. Mr. Hugg noted that it would be enabling legislation.

Mr. Hare stated his understanding that the motion was to bring back a first draft proposal for review. Mr. Slavin stated that the proposal would go to the Committee first and noted that he would make a second motion regarding funding.

Mr. Hare indicated that he would like to have the particulars and to find out how a land bank would be funded and whether the City would have to hire an executive director.

The Committee recommended that Mr. Hugg prepare: 1) a packet of research materials, including existing ordinances for the DDP and other local governments,

and distribute it to all members of Council as background, and 2) a draft ordinance creating a land bank, based on that research, for discussion at the February meeting of the Council Committee of the Whole/Parks, Recreation, and Community Enhancement Committee.

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for approval of the Committee's recommendation, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

The Committee recommended that, as part of the FY 19 budget discussions, Mr. Hugg and Mrs. Donna Mitchell, Acting City Manager, identify possible funding mechanisms that are in place in other local governments that could help to fund the land bank initiative.

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for approval of the Committee's recommendation, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

#### Plan for Housing Alternatives (Victory Church)

Pastor Robert Appling, 2465 Sharon Hill Road, representative of Victory Church, advised that they had come to Council meetings for over a year and a half with anywhere from 20 to 50 homeless individuals and had worked with the homeless with great results. He explained that some of the homeless are in jobs, some in homes, and some are self-sufficient. Pastor Appling indicated that many of the homeless are also drunks and drug addicts who just do not care and this distinction must be made. He explained that, to facilitate what Victory Church has been doing, he met with Mayor Christiansen, who introduced him to Mr. David Hugg, Acting Director of Planning and Community Development; several members of the City's inspections team; and the Fire Marshal. Pastor Appling advised that Victory Church made a \$550,000 bid on a property on Loockerman Street with empty buildings, met with a committee from Dover, and were finally turned down on that project.

Pastor Appling stated that most of the homeless that Victory Church worked with when outside the City were from the City, and Victory Church sold their church and moved into the City. He indicated that they were currently partnering with People's Church on Bradford Street, and were preparing to hold their third service there the following Sunday. Pastor Appling advised that Victory Church is trying to get a central location to do more to help the homeless, as they had been discussing each week when they attended City Council meetings. He indicated that Victory Church's suggestion for helping the homeless is something like group homes. Pastor Appling noted that they have been asking for empty, abandoned property to remodel and fix, but not like Habitat for Humanity's approach where property is sold to a single family. He stated that they are talking about rehabilitating a property for five (5) to eight (8) people, with a manager on the property to see to it that things run properly.

Mr. Mark Harmon, 731 West Division Street, Lead Pastor, Victory Church, stated that Victory Church's mind-set is to try to collaborate with the City, as opposed to working against the City, which works better for everybody in the community. He

advised that they had come up with an idea to use homes downtown that are dilapidated or do not have residents any longer for a group home. Pastor Harmon stated that, as Mr. Sudler had indicated during discussion of the previous agenda item, Landbanks, it is almost impossible to find any house to occupy in the range of \$300 or \$400. He noted that in a group home, three (3) or four (4) different people could pay for the property so that it would still be able to make money and be run efficiently. Pastor Harmon explained that he had learned that it is not always the case that housing through the Dover Housing Authority or Delaware State Housing Authority is cheaper because someone still has to pay the rent, and if someone is paying \$300 this means that the government is paying whatever else is left. He advised that a group home would, in their minds, be true affordable housing paid for by those who are inside the units. Pastor Harmon stated that this makes more sense to him than a situation where people are not able to pay rent on their own and the government, City, or County has to put in funds.

Pastor Harmon noted that Mr. Hare had previously stated that a lot of homeless people do not work; however, he advised that this is a misconception and a lot of them do have jobs and income but have situations that are sometimes mind-boggling. He explained, for instance, that a young man with mental issues works for them and is retired from the military. Pastor Harmon indicated that this individual does not stay at his own house because he does not want to bring more damage to his wife and children and feels that they are safer without him in the home. He advised that the family receives this individual's military retirement check and is able to take care of their house. Mr. Harmon noted that this may not make sense to some, but it makes every bit of sense to this man. He advised members that there are situations that go beyond their logic and thinking, explaining that homelessness is not always the result of an individual not having money or other things but because they are struggling with a lot of issues. Mr. Harmon advised that the Mayor had already taken on the challenge of homelessness for a lot of the military and retired individuals, and the Mayor probably understands that there are a lot of situations that go beyond what people may think.

Pastor Harmon stated that there is money available for homeless ex-military men and women and homes that can be purchased through these types of funding. He indicated that there are also ways to collaborate between all of the different homeless shelters and coalitions in the area, and collaboration would work well because the government does not give a lot of money to individuals anymore. He explained that collaboration would allow for the money to be spread out, and a lesser amount could be used while still getting the job done. Pastor Harmon stated that their proposal would be for Victory Church to have some of the buildings downtown that may not be used and refurbish them to be used by some of the homeless people. He explained that the homeless would be paying for these buildings while renting there.

Mr. Slavin, noting that Victory Church had identified vacant buildings, asked whom the buildings were owned by and how the Church proposed to get ownership or permission to use them in this way. Responding, Mr. Harmon advised that there are buildings downtown that were owned by different landlords who lost them, noting that the City had seized some of them. He indicated that they are unsure who owns them and that they could not give specific names, except for a few.

Mr. Slavin asked if Pastor Harmon was talking about eminent domain and asking the City to come in, take over a property, and give it to them. In response, Pastor Harmon stated that he was not and was talking about homes that are already abandoned and no longer in someone's possession.

Mr. Slavin indicated that he understood the solution they were suggesting and that it economically fits a need for those who cannot afford housing. He explained that the House of Pride, a social service agency on New Street, had run places where people could rent a room and have a shared common area. Mr. Slavin noted that the City received many complaints that this housing was not managed well and asked how the proposed group housing would be different. He indicated that he knows it would be different because he knows who Pastor Harmon and Pastor Appling are; however, he thought they needed to answer that question and be prepared to answer it over and over again.

Responding to Mr. Slavin, Pastor Harmon noted that he had managed homeless buildings for more than 17 years with some of the hardest of populations. He explained that most of them were kids who aged out of foster care, and this involved trying to prevent them from being on drugs, being thieves, and some of the issues that follow foster care children at times. Pastor Harmon indicated that Victory Church's project would be run differently due to the fact that there is experience and people who understand making sure that the community is first. He stated that they were not going to try to create a cash cow, as some people say or had said in the past, noting that it is ridiculous for anybody who gets into this line of work to have that type of focus. Pastor Harmon stated the need, if they are going to proceed, to do it together with the ordinances of the City, as well as their own morals.

Mr. Sudler stated his belief that Connections Community Support Programs, Inc. has a home on Bertrand Avenue where at least four (4) to five (5) individuals live. He indicated that he was unsure if they rent rooms or are placed there individually under one (1) umbrella. Mr. Sudler asked if Victory Church had looked at the Connections model and if this might assist them in adhering to the ordinance or changing their objective to fit in with the ordinance without complexity. In response, Pastor Harmon advised that he had recently met with Mr. Darius Brown, who he stated is the director of housing for Connections from Wilmington. Mr. Harmon indicated that he had a chance to go through the houses, some of which are bigger than normal. He explained that the houses have bedrooms and the residents are able to have televisions, beds, and couches in their rooms. Mr. Harmon noted that they have people there 24 hours per day, which he thought was wise because it is desired to make sure that a house is maintained properly and there is no type of violence or anything like that going on in the house, and to get rid of quarrels quickly. He explained that Connections is one (1) of the groups he had been talking about

collaborating with because they have a lot of money for housing. Pastor Harmon indicated that Connections does not have enough housing in Kent County and is trying to get housing and collaborate to help with funding. He stated that Connections understands that there is a homeless situation here and, because most of their clients are homeless, they have been focused on housing in this area.

Mr. Anderson thanked Pastor Harmon and Pastor Appling for coming and their efforts in the community. He advised that he would like to support what they are doing and requested that they look at some of the lessons of the past. Mr. Anderson stated that there are several small group homes that work well most of the time and people do not know that they exist. He indicated that the numbers that Victory Church was discussing seemed reasonable and cautioned them not to push the numbers to expand. Mr. Anderson explained that problems have existed when people try to get 10, 15, or 20 people into a place, which causes real disruptions in the neighborhood. He noted that, in his opinion, part of what caused what used to be a vibrant community in the area of Queen Street, Governors Avenue, and New Street to go downhill was converting these houses to micro-apartments with a dozen people in places that were built originally for one (1) large family. Mr. Anderson stated that the model that Victory Church was speaking of would work and is very necessary, and he supported it. He noted that he wanted it to be on record that he wanted to be cautionary. Mr. Anderson advised that he thought the City's limit of five (5) unrelated people is something that should not be tinkered with because he thought that exceeding it had brought problems not only in the neighborhood but also with safety, as was evidenced in some fires where people had problems escaping.

Mr. Polce stated that this topic was of particular interest to him, especially looking at national and regional statistics indicating that roughly 73% of the homeless population is comorbid, meaning that they have classic behavioral health diagnoses coupled with substance use disorder and potentially opioid use disorder. He indicated that, as an individual who has a personal interest in brain health and substance use disorder, it is really important to have this conversation. Mr. Polce stated that he would welcome Pastor Harmon and Pastor Appling at the Delaware Center of Health Innovation (DCHI) Behavioral Health Subcommittee for the Dover/Smyrna Healthy Neighborhoods, which is a statewide entity that Mr. Polce currently chairs. He explained that DCHI has three (3) Healthy Neighborhoods, including one (1) in Wilmington and Claymont, one (1) in Smyrna and Dover, and one (1) in the Seaford area. Mr. Polce indicated that he chairs the subcommittee that looks specifically at behavioral health, noting that more often than not they talk about homelessness and the housing stock issue. He stated that the next meeting was scheduled for December 4, 2017 from 2:00 to 4:00 p.m. and invited them to attend, noting that he would follow up via email.

Mr. Polce asked if Victory Church would ideally like to adopt a model that is similar to Oxford Homes, if their efforts were not specific to individuals with substance use disorder and behavioral health, or if they would be truly just a safe gap for homelessness. Responding, Pastor Harmon stated that they want to put in a model

that is like Oxford Homes, since the reason for the epidemic is that people who were mentally disabled were put out of mental homes because these homes were keeping people too long. He explained that people who could have returned to their homes or the community with medication were being kept by hospitals for 30 or 40 years. Pastor Harmon indicated that these individuals were put out of hospitals and there were then many homeless people on the street. He noted that a lot of the homeless are not where they are simply because they decided one day to quit their jobs but because they have mental issues. Pastor Harmon stated that he did not believe that you can have a homeless shelter without having someone there who is giving some type of help for mental conditions.

Mr. Polce concurred with Pastor Harmon and stated that, with this clarification, the conversation is very timely because this currently an issue statewide. He indicated that he would like to connect Victory Church with Mr. Jim Martin, a certified peer recovery and resilience individual that Mr. Polce works with on a daily basis. He explained that Mr. Martin runs a number of these types of facilities modeled after Oxford and is primarily in Georgetown. Mr. Polce noted that the City is not unique in dealing with exponential volumes of individuals who are going through some form of trauma leading to substance use disorder, specifically heroin use disorder, and determining how to combat it from a community health population perspective. He indicated that a number of communities statewide had asked, "How do we ensure that there's a balance? That these individuals who are vulnerable are receiving critical services and a shelter adopted by a home first model, but also striking the balance with the local community?" Mr. Polce noted that there is nothing more fearful in communities than change and there could be an uprising if an Oxford House is put in certain communities, and he stated the need to realize this and strike a proper balance. He advised that members would see legislation coming out of the General Assembly regarding Oxford Homes and sober living communities that will require them to be credentialed and accredited by the Community Healthcare Association. He explained that this is a national organization and entity that accredits these types of facilities to ensure that a proper balance is struck.

Mr. Polce expressed appreciation for Mr. Anderson's comments, stating that Mr. Anderson was very thoughtful when he stated that there has to be a proper balance in making sure that there is a right fit. He indicated that he was more than willing to help in Victory Church's endeavor as much or as little as they want, noting that he is able to connect them with resources at any level. Mr. Polce stated that this is an important issue because of the need to make sure that addiction and interdiction of the addiction itself are critical components to any form of sober living facility and that important critical services are being offered. He noted that an element that is often forgotten is making sure that there is a component with the Department of Labor, local business, or whatever might work to build a true workforce and career pipeline for these individuals. Mr. Polce advised that if this could be tackled simultaneously while providing shelter, there would be a winning model, but only if there was the ability able to do all those things.

Mr. Caldwell thanked Pastor Harmon and Pastor Appling for bringing up the issue of the homeless and what is needed. He informed members that he lives on Bertrand Drive in the Lincoln Park area, so he knows the issues that are taking place in that community. Mr. Caldwell advised that he had seen the problems that the HUD house there has had in the past couple of years. He explained that he is a member of the neighborhood watch in the Lincoln Park area and, noting the discussion of crime and mental illness, he advised that there would be an uprising if another homeless house is put in this community. Mr. Caldwell stated that he concurred about the need for a serious discussion regarding this problem in the City of Dover. He indicated that the Lincoln Park area had dealt with this problem and he constantly sees the homeless walking up and down the streets, whether it be Lincoln Street, Bertrand Street, or throughout the area. Mr. Caldwell reiterated that there would be concern among the people about anything of this magnitude for group housing in their community.

Mr. Caldwell explained that there is a house behind his which has been vacant for two and one half or three (3) years and a house across the street that has been vacant for two and one half years, and both homes are just sitting there. He informed members that if anyone or group with any magnitude of a problem with mental illness is put in these homes, people will not be happy and there will be an uprising within the community. Mr. Caldwell noted the need for this discussion to continue. In response to Pastor Harmon, Mr. Caldwell stated that he lives in the Bertrand area right across the street from the HUD house. Pastor Harmon asked if Mr. Caldwell knew how many people with mental illnesses live in Lincoln Park. Responding, Mr. Caldwell indicated that this was the problem and that they did not need more in addition to what they already have in that particular area. Pastor Harmon noted that mental illness does not mean crime. Mr. Caldwell advised that he was not saying that; however, he knew of issues with mental illness in his community. He indicated that their community has officers who tell the neighborhood watch what has taken place within their community based upon problems in certain houses, and he wanted to let members know.

Mr. Neil stated that he was scared by the comment that Pastor Appling had made that he had talked to the gentleman from Connections in Wilmington who was looking for places in Kent County. He stated that there are people who are homeless in Dover and asked that people not be brought down from Wilmington. Pastor Harmon explained that there are already homeless people here who live in Kent County.

Mr. Sudler indicated that, as a State Human Relations Commissioner who promotes fair housing in the State of Delaware, he would be remiss in not stating that people cannot be discriminated against based on mental or physical illness. He noted that he was not saying that anyone is right or wrong and asked everyone to keep in mind that these individuals have a right to affordable housing in any community. Mr. Sudler advised that he thought that the main objective and concern were to communicate with existing community members to see how transition can be easy, fair, and respectable in the community, and noted that there are valid concerns.

Mr. Polce stated that he thought the most appropriate venue would be with grassroots advocates at DCHI. He reiterated that he would send information, noting that he would love to further the conversation in that venue.

#### **UTILITY COMMITTEE**

The Utility Committee met with Chairman Cole presiding.

## Request for Street Name Change - Krisko Circle (Remaining segment of Krisko Circle which runs in a west-east direction from Stover Boulevard just east of Bay Road) (Planning Reference: MI-17-07)

In accordance with Chapter 98, Article II, Section 98-45 Street Name Change Procedure, of the Dover Code, members considered a petition, submitted by Mr. Garth E. Jones, P.E., Chesapeake Utilities, to change the street name of the remaining segment of Krisko Circle to Energy Lane. The petition requests that the remaining segment of Krisko Circle, which runs in a west-east direction from Stover Boulevard just east of Bay Road, be changed to Energy Lane.

Mr. David Hugg, Acting Director of Planning and Community Development, indicated that the street name change request was initiated by Chesapeake Utilities. He noted that this property was the Stover business park a number of years ago and estimated that there were approximately a dozen lots with a hotel on the front lot, but that the rest of the property had not been developed. Mr. Hugg informed members that Chesapeake Utilities had acquired the property for its new headquarters, warehouse, etc. He explained that at the time the Stover Park project was active, Krisko Circle was in fact a circle; however, under the Chesapeake development plans, it is now a cul-de-sac.

Mr. Hugg stated that Chesapeake Utilities would like to have a street name that is more appropriate to their business and proposed Energy Lane. He indicated that the proposed street name is consistent with street naming protocols and staff recommended that this matter go to Council for consideration.

Staff recommended approval of the requested street name change from Krisko Circle to Energy Lane, as recommended by the Planning Commission, and that a public hearing before City Council be set for December 11, 2017 at 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Neil asked if there would be any City expenses for the street name change, for example the cost of maps, etc. Responding, Mr. Hugg, stated that since the street is currently only partially developed, and he believed it was a private street, as part of the site plan development, the naming will change and Chesapeake Utilities will be responsible for putting up the street signs and those kinds of things. He indicated that he was unaware whether Chesapeake Utilities plans to dedicating this as a public street. Mr. Hugg explained that if they do want to dedicate the street to the City, it would go through the City's normal process to ensure it meets the standards for being accepted by the City, which is a function of the Public Works Department. In regard

to the street name change, Mr. Hugg stated that there is no immediate cost to the City for maps or anything like that, explaining that it is one of the rolling changes that staff will make as part of the mapping process. Mr. Hugg advised that 911 would change their maps, indicating that it is probably the most important change so that public safety personnel would be aware of the name change to Energy Lane.

The Committee recommended approval of the requested street name change from Krisko Circle to Energy Lane, as recommended by the Planning Commission, and that a public hearing before City Council be set for December 11, 2017 at 7:30 p.m., as recommended by staff.

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for approval of the Committee's recommendation, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

#### Neighborhood Building Blocks Grant - Central Dover LED Lights

Mrs. Donna Mitchell, Acting City Manager, advised members that the Neighborhood Building Blocks Grant Application was completed by Mrs. Ann Marie Townsend, former Director of Planning and Community Development, in December 2016, and the City was notified of the grant award on June 29, 2017. Since that time, staff has been working through the details and an action plan.

Mrs. Mitchell explained that, in working with the Sustainable Energy Utility (SEU), this project will serve as a pilot for a complete City-wide LED light change out. She explained that the SEU has six (6) pre-qualified vendors for their energy efficiency programs and the City is working with two (2) of the vendors on proposals for the pilot in accordance with the Cooperative Purchasing provisions of the City's Purchasing Policy. Mrs. Mitchell advised that the goal is to have the pilot program completed by June, and the larger project will be budgeted next fiscal year. She noted that when the pilot program is complete, the City could have an event for members of Council and community to demonstrate the difference between the LED lights and the non-LED lights that the City currently has.

Mrs. Mitchell stated that the streets identified in the grant application are in the Central Dover area, and are part of the Restoring Central Dover efforts. Members were advised that the installation is planned for the following streets: South Kirkwood, South Queen, Reed, and North New.

Mrs. Mitchell noted that a lot of technology had gone into these new lights, therefore, with this program, the City can get lights that will provide many opportunities. She explained that there are lights with sensors on top which can be brightened if there is crime in an area, or dimmed if there are complaints regarding light pollution. Mrs. Mitchell stated that these lights also have control mechanisms which can be set, noting that this will help if there is a shooting, because the lumens on the lights can be raised to make it brighter if there are police working in the area.

Mrs. Mitchell reiterated that this would be part of a larger project that will be budgeted for in Fiscal Year 2019. She stated that the current staff recommendation is for Committee approval of the project not to exceed \$194,634, which is the money awarded under the grant plus the \$100,000 budgeted in the Electric Fund. Mrs. Mitchell noted that item #3, Electric Utility Cost of Service and Rate Design Study, was scheduled for consideration by the Council Committee of the Whole/Utility Committee next, and advised members that she also had the rate consultant working with this in regard to the new rate tariffs for the LED lights. She also noted that the energy cost for the lights is in the street light budget in the General Fund, and changing all of the City lights to LED lights would use less energy; therefore, her long-term goal would be a reduction in the General Fund budget through these LED lights.

The Committee recommended approval of this project, not to exceed \$194,634, as recommended by staff.

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for approval of the Committee's recommendation, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

#### **Electric Utility Cost of Service and Rate Design Study**

Mrs. Donna Mitchell, Acting City Manager, advised members that City staff solicited a Request for Proposals to update the electric utility cost of service rates as well as design the rate structure for parity between each customer class and received eight (8) very good proposals. She stated that one (1) of the goals of this rate design study is to look at what the City is charging for demand versus energy.

Mrs. Mitchell noted that the 2015 Energy and Information data had the average electric rate for Delaware at 11.17 cents per kilowatt and the average rate for Dover was 11.11 cents per kilowatt. She stated that the same information had industrial rates for Dover at 11.5 percent higher than the average industrial rate in Delaware, however, the residential rates were 4.9 percent lower. Mrs. Mitchell advised that this data shows that the City's commercial customers are being charged above the average and demonstrates the need for this rate design study.

Mrs. Mitchell stated that staff recommended New Gen Strategies & Solutions because of the modeling that they demonstrated, how they do the rate model, and the services provided with that rate model. She explained that it can be done specifically for one (1) customer if needed and it is very intuitive, which is why she thought it was the best rate study model. It will be turned over to the City for our future use and they do biannual training for staff on the model.

Staff recommended approval of New Gen Strategies & Solutions in the amount of \$45,300.

The Committee recommended approval of staff's recommendation.

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for approval of the Committee's recommendation, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for acceptance of the Council Committee of the Whole Report, seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

## QUARTERLY REVIEW OF CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN (CIP) (JULY, AUGUST, AND SEPTEMBER)

Members were provided the Quarterly Review of Capital Investment Plan (CIP) (July, August, and September) as of September 30, 2017.

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for acceptance of the Quarterly Review of Capital Investment Plan (CIP). The motion was seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

## ELECTION OF OFFICERS - ROBBINS HOSE COMPANY - YEAR 2018 FIRE LINE OFFICERS

The Fire Line Officers of the Robbins Hose Company are elected annually on the third Monday of November. Members were provided the results from the November 20, 2017 Robbins Hose Company Election for consideration as follows:

Fire Chief - Carleton E. Carey, Jr. (uncontested)
Deputy Fire Chief - Ronald W. Rhodes, Sr. (uncontested)

First Assistant Fire Chief - David Carey (uncontested)
Second Assistant Fire Chief - Glenn Whitt (uncontested)

Third Assistant Fire Chief - Michael O'Connor, Jr. (uncontested)

Fourth Assistant Fire Chief - Christopher Jacobs

First Fire Line Captain - Sean Byron (uncontested)
Second Fire Line Captain - Michael Morris (uncontested)

By consent agenda, Mr. Neil moved for acceptance of the Fire Line Officers for Robbins Hose Company No. 1 for the Year 2018 as submitted. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lewis and carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent).

## <u>FINAL READING - PROPOSED ORDINANCE #2017-15 AMENDING CHAPTER 34 - ELECTIONS, ARTICLE III - ABSENTEE VOTING</u>

The First Reading of the Proposed Ordinance was accomplished during the Council Meeting of November 13, 2017. Councilman Hare reminded members of the public that copies of the proposed ordinance were available at the entrance of the Council Chambers or on the City's website at <a href="https://www.cityofdover.com">www.cityofdover.com</a> under "Government."

Mr. Neil moved that the Final Reading of the proposed ordinance be acknowledged by title only, seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously carried.

By motion of Mr. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Polce, Council, by a unanimous roll call vote (Cole and Slavin absent), adopted Ordinance #2017-15, as follows:

### BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DOVER, IN COUNCIL MET:

That Chapter 34 - Elections, Article III – Absentee Voting of the Dover Code be amended to read as follows:

#### ARTICLE III. ABSENTEE VOTING [3]

Footnotes: --- (3) --- State Law reference— Absentee voting generally, 15 Del. C. §§ 5501—5526.

Sec. 34-61. - Purpose. The intention of this article is to provide qualified voters of the city who are unable to appear at the polling place of their district to cast their ballot on the day of an election with the ability to cast an absentee ballot. (Code 1981, § 2-41; Ord. of 2-11-1985)

State Law reference—Similar provisions, 15 Del. C. § 5501.

#### Sec. 34-62. - Persons eligible to vote by absentee ballot.

Any qualified elector, duly registered, of this city may cast their vote by absentee ballot in any regular municipal election or special municipal election if the elector is unable to appear at the polling place of their election district due to reasons set forth in 15 Del. C. § 5502 Persons eligible to vote by absentee ballot.

(Code 1981, § 2-42; Ord. of 2-11-1985)

State Law reference—15 Del. C. § 5502.

#### Sec. 34-63. - Request for ballot; statements required of persons applying for absentee ballots.

Any voter who is qualified under 15 Del. C. § 5502 - Persons eligible to vote by absentee ballot, and who desires to receive an absentee ballot may request one by filing a statement with the city clerk's office, subscribed and sworn to by the voter, no later than 12:00 noon the day before the election. (Code 1981, § 2-44; Ord. of 2-11-1985; Ord. of 11-26-1990, § 3)

State Law reference—Similar provisions, 15 Del. C. § 5503.

#### Sec. 34-64. - Distribution of ballots, envelopes and instructions.

Upon receipt of a statement from a voter, the city clerk's office, not more than 60, nor less than four days prior to the regular or special election and within three days after the absentee ballots, envelopes and instructions for completing and returning an absentee ballot become available, shall mail to the voter, postage prepaid, an official ballot, enclosed in an official envelope, along with a voucher envelope marked "voucher envelope," a copy of the instructions for completing and returning an

absentee ballot and a mailing envelope marked "mailing envelope." Nothing contained in this section shall prevent the issuance of an absentee ballot to those lawfully entitled thereto prior to 12:00 noon on the day prior to any regular or special election when the request is made less than four days prior to the regular or special election.

(Code 1981, § 2-45; Ord. of 2-11-1985; Ord. of 11-26-1990)

State Law reference—Similar provisions, 15 Del. C. § 5504.

ADOPTED: NOVEMBER 27, 2017

#### **ACTING CITY MANAGER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS**

Mrs. Donna Mitchell, Acting City Manager, made the following announcements:

- The Dover Police Department is going through the CALEA inspection and public comments can be given on Tuesday, November 28, 2017 from 1:00 p.m. to 2:30 p.m. at the Police Department or the public may call (302) 736-7122, extension 7166, on Tuesday, November 28, 2017 from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. Comments will be taken by the assessment team. Chief Mailey thanks you for your comments.
- The City of Dover has been designated as a Bicycle Friendly Community by the League of American Bicyclists. The official nationwide announcement will be made on November 30, 2017 and a presentation is scheduled for the Council meeting of December 11, 2017.
- The Capital Holiday Celebration will be held November 30, 2017 from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. Festivities include a children's craft area in the Library, musical entertainment in several locations, performances of the Nutcracker Ballet, a visit with Santa, a variety of food trucks, a live nativity at Wesley Church, the tree lighting ceremony with Mayor Robin Christiansen, and caroling lead by school children and local dignitaries. TOM 92.9 FM and WBOC 16 will be airing live on the Loockerman Way Plaza.

#### **COUNCIL MEMBERS' ANNOUNCEMENTS**

Mr. Anderson noted that members of Council and everyone in the City were keeping the Cole family in their prayers for their loss of the Councilman's mother. He also wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy Hanukkah.

Mr. Neil noted the absence of his Third District colleague, Scott Cole, due to the passing of his mother and advised that, not only is she going to be missed by the entire Cole family because of the influence she had on them and helping them to grow up to be terrific people, but the Baltimore Orioles have lost a great fan as well.

Mr. Lewis stated that, on Friday, November 17<sup>th</sup>, he had the opportunity to attend the DEMCO (Delaware Multicultural and Civic Organization) Learning 20th Gala at the Biggs Museum. He noted that it was a phenomenal event and they deserve a round of applause for what they do to help the children of Dover and the community. Mr. Lewis stated that he was honored to be there, and he

met a colleague that is on the Capital School Board, and they presented him with a pen for supporting them. Mr. Lewis advised that he invited DEMCO to attend a Council meeting and told them to contact Mrs. Traci McDowell, City Clerk, to arrange to be put on an agenda. He stated that he thought it might be a good idea to hear from them and possibly have the City partner with them.

Mr. Neil moved for adjournment, seconded by Mr. Lewis and unanimously carried.

Meeting adjourned at 7:46 p.m.

TRACI A. McDOWELL CITY CLERK

All ordinances, resolutions, motions, and orders adopted by City Council during their Regular Meeting of November 27, 2017, are hereby approved.

ROBIN R. CHRISTIANSEN MAYOR

/TM